# China's Arctic Interests

Sanna Kopra

During the last decade, there has been much speculation about whether the rise of China will represent a threat or opportunity for the international system. More recently, the debate has sped up with China's growing interest in the Arctic region. To date, China has not unveiled an Arctic strategy, but consistent with its rising global status, it is likely to take a more active role in Arctic affairs. As China's Arctic activities cannot be separated from its other national interests, this article examines them in the context of the party-state's overall foreign policy objectives. It begins with a review of China's rise to global power status and its perceived implications for international society, particularly for international Arctic politics. Following that, it explores China's foreign policy objectives and looks at how China's Arctic activities seek to promote these goals. The article concludes that China's main Arctic interests include climate change, economic development, and scientific research. In addition, as China wishes to be seen as a "responsible major power", it seeks to reassert its position in Arctic international politics without challenging the sovereign rights of the Arctic littoral states.

#### Introduction

Since the end of the Cold War, the world has witnessed two significant changes in international affairs. Firstly, the geopolitical position of the Arctic has changed from highly militarized confrontation towards international cooperation, both military and civilian (Heininen, 2010). Particularly, due to globalization and climate change, the Arctic has begun to emerge onto the international stage (Heininen and Southcott, 2010). Secondly, China's international status has risen dramatically, both in economic and political terms. During the last decade, there have been numerous speculations about whether the rise of China will represent a threat or opportunity for the world. More recently, debate has increased with China's growing interest in the Arctic region (see for example, Lasserre, 2010; Rainwater, 2013; and Wright, 2011). In the future, it is believed that the Arctic will provide business opportunities in energy, mining, fishing, and tourism sectors, and Arctic shipping routes may offer more logistically efficient shipping routes compared to traditional passages, such as the Suez Canal or Panama Canal. Not surprisingly, China has also become more and more interested in Arctic affairs. To date, China has not unveiled an Arctic strategy, but has actively increased its cooperation with Arctic states. In May 2013, China received observer status within the Arctic Council. In addition, Chinese companies have started to take part in many business projects within Arctic states, which has raised concerns around

the world. Concerning international climate politics, the fate of the Arctic is deeply interconnected with China's climate change policies; while the Arctic is the fastest warming region on the earth (ACIA, 2004), China is the biggest greenhouse gas emitter in the world (PBL Netherlands Environmental Assessment Agency, 2007).

This article examines China's Arctic activities in the context of the party-state's overall foreign policy objectives. It begins with a review of China's rise to global power status, and its perceived implications for international society, particularly regarding international Arctic politics. It will also explore China's foreign policy objectives and examine how China's Arctic activities seek to promote these goals.

# Rise of China and the Arctic

Since 1978, China has gone through a series of economic and political reforms, enabling rapid economic growth and significantly increasing its international status. Today, China cannot be ignored in political, economic, socio-cultural or strategic assessments. Its increasing wealth generates expectations of greater international respect, and China no longer accepts being left in the periphery, although it still struggles for "great-power recognition" (Deng, 2008: 2). However, due to vague definitions of great powerhood, there is no consensus whether or not China has achieved a great power status. China meets most of the material criteria to be seen as a great power – it is geographically very big, strategically located, ranks as the world's second largest economy and has a large military with nuclear weapons. It is also predicted to become the world's largest economy in 20 years, and is the most populous country in the world. Nevertheless, it does not undisputedly enjoy the status of being a great power.

China's rise has heated theoretical and political debates about its implications for the global economy and world politics. Many studies on international relations (IR) focus on the international balance of power and security dilemma that China's rise causes. Realists debate whether a rising China is a "status quo power" or an "imperialist power" (Morgenthau, 1993). Moderate approaches recognise an increasing "China factor" or "China effect" (Hutton, 2005) in world affairs, whereas some others predict the next century will be the "Chinese Century" and China will "rule the world" (Jasques, 2009). Many China observers have speculated whether or not a rising China will cooperate with international society according to Western-origin international norms and institutions created by the US after World War II. The most pessimistic commentators warn about the "China threat", or even about the "coming China wars" (Navarro, 2007). China's increasing interests in the Arctic have also been greeted with scepticism. For example, a Chinese businessman's plan to buy a large area of land in Iceland was met with a dubious response by the European public in 2011. In the end, Iceland rejected the bid (Jackson and Hook, 2011). Furthermore, Martin Breum, an expert on Greenland's extractive industries, says: "Potential Chinese control of the rare earth elements in Greenland is scary to a lot of governments in the Western world" as cited in Acher and Fraende, 2012). In January of 2012, the Japanese newspaper Sankei Shimbun claimed that China is "casting menacing eyes on" the Arctic (as cited in China Daily, 2012 February 1). Many studies have suggested that the Chinese government does not want to be perceived as a threat but wishes to be seen as a "responsible stakeholder" instead.<sup>3</sup> As to China's Arctic activities, various Chinese officials and scholars have assured the world that China's Arctic activities "have nothing to do with resource plundering and strategic control" but are for the "purposes of regular environmental investigation and investment" (People's Daily, 2012). "It is a normal action for China to broaden the investment in and trade with Europe", says Ruan Zongze, a researcher at the China Institute of International Studies. "It is virtually a paranoia to connect China's regular

commercial activities in northern Europe with strategic control of the Arctic region" (People's Daily, 2012).

# China and Arctic Governance

Generally, we can define the "Arctic" as the region above the Arctic Circle at 66° 32" N. Thus, the Arctic includes the North Pole, the Arctic Ocean and parts of the Arctic states (Canada, Denmark, Finland, Iceland, Norway, Russia, Sweden and the United States). No country owns the North Pole or the ice-covered Arctic Ocean surrounding it,<sup>4</sup> but five littoral Arctic states (Canada, Denmark, Norway, Russia and the United States) have exclusive economic zones (EEZs) extending 200 nautical miles out from their coasts. To some extent, the Arctic states and China pursue different themes in their Arctic discourses: in contrast to Arctic states' focus on national sovereignty over their Arctic territories, China emphasizes that the Arctic is one of the global commons. For example, Hu Zhengyue, China's Assistant Minister of Foreign Affairs, gave a speech on the Chinese government's perspective at an Arctic forum in Norway's Svalbard Archipelago in 2009. Hu described the Arctic as a global heritage of humankind (as cited in Wright, 2011: 28):

The Arctic occupies a unique position for all of us as humankind who live on the blue planet. The changing natural environment in the Arctic is enormously influential toward the existence and environment of all humankind. The Arctic is a sensitive region in global climate change. The entire planet in turn reacts to natural changes in the Arctic, especially the climate of the northern hemisphere.

Although Hu did not question the Arctic states' sovereignty rights, his statement is generally considered contradictory to China's overall foreign policy principles<sup>5</sup>. For example, Jakobson (2010: 13) notes:

China's insistence that respect for state sovereignty be a guiding principle of international relations makes it difficult for China to question the Arctic states' sovereignty rights. There is some irony in the statements by Chinese officials calling on the Arctic states to consider the interests of mankind so that all states can share the Arctic. These statements appear to be contrary to China's long-standing principles of respect for sovereignty and the internal affairs of other states.

However, it should be noted that China has never disputed the Arctic states' sovereign rights over their EEZs, but emphasizes the global dimensions of the Arctic region outside of the EEZs. Although Chinese Rear Admiral Yin Zhuo's statement in 2010 has been considered alarming by the West, this has been mainly due to an incorrect translation in some Western media. According to China News Service (2010, March 5), Yin declared that "According to the UN law of the Sea, the North Pole and areas surrounding it do not belong to any country but are common wealth of the whole human population" (author's translation). More recently, Foreign Ministry spokesman Hong Lei has said that "Arctic-related issues are not only regional matters, but also cross-regional matters involving climate change and navigation" (as cited in *Xinhua*, 2013, January 22).

The Arctic Council was established in 1996 to promote cooperation and to coordinate interaction amongst the eight Arctic states and Arctic indigenous communities on sustainable development and environment protection. Since 2007, China has been an ad hoc observer at Arctic Council meetings. At the Nuuk Ministerial meeting in 2011, the "criteria for admitting observers and role for their participation in the Arctic Council" was published. According to the criteria, new observers have to

"recognize Arctic States' sovereignty, sovereign rights and jurisdiction in the Arctic", for instance (Arctic Council, 2011). Officially, the Chinese government did not comment on the criteria but various Chinese scholars criticised it (Jakobson & Peng, 2012: 14). For instance, Guo Peiqing (2011, author's translation), professor of the Law and Politics School, Ocean University of China, argued: "Arctic states announce to the world: The Arctic is "Arctic-states" Arctic. They oppose the idea that the Arctic is a common property of the whole humankind and desire to advance their own interests and to impair the participation of non-Arctic states through Monroe Doctrine." In May of 2013, China gained an observer status in the Arctic Council. Observer status does not allow China to participate in decision-making, but it guarantees access to all Arctic Council meetings and activities. From the Chinese government perspective, the new status means that "China supports the [Arctic] Council's principles and purposes, recognizes Arctic countries' sovereignty, sovereign rights and jurisdiction in the Arctic region as well as their leading role in the Council and respects the values, interests, culture and tradition of the indigenous people and other people living in the Arctic region" (Hong, 2013).

It seems that a majority of Chinese scholars agree that China should seek the "right to speak up" (话语 权) in Arctic affairs (Wright, 2011: 7). Like many other specialists from non-Arctic states, several Chinese Arctic scholars have criticised the Arctic Council's position as the sole decision-maker for the region (Jakobson & Peng, 2012: 13-14). For example, Cheng Baozhi (2011), a scholar from Shanghai Institutes for International Studies, writes, "It is unimaginable that non-Arctic states will remain users of Arctic shipping routes and consumers of Arctic energy without playing a role in the decision-making process, and an end to the Arctic states' monopoly of Arctic affairs is now imperative". Other Chinese scholars have also noted that if the Arctic Council had not accepted new permanent observers, it would have weakened its legitimacy and questioned its position as the primary institution to negotiate Arctic affairs (Jakobson & Peng, 2012: 14). This was understood by Norwegian Minister of Foreign Affairs Espen Barth Eide who explained why Norway was in favour of China's permanent observer status: "We want people to join our club. That means they will not start another club" (as cited in Brugård, 2013).

### China's Interests in the Arctic

For many years, the top priority for the Chinese government has been political, social, and economic stability at home, and peace in the Asian region. All are important to the continuation of China's economic development, and to the legitimacy of the Communist Party of China (CPC). Generally, many Western observers have argued that China's foreign policy has become more assertive since 2008 (see for example, Swaine, 2010; Swaine, 2011; Pei, 2010). China's contemporary, over-all, core interest doctrine started to evolve under the leadership of President Hu Jintao. In the first round of the China-U.S. Strategic and Economic Dialogue in July 2009, Chinese State Councillor Dai Bingguo (2009) called on the United States to respect China's core interests, which include safeguarding China's basic systems and national security, maintaining sovereignty and territorial integrity, as well as ensuring sustained economic and social development.

China's fifth generation of leadership came into power in November 2012, and party secretary general Xi Jinping was nominated as China's new president in March 2013. Shortly after his nomination, Xi introduced his new catch phrase, "China dream" (中国梦), which is already considered the major slogan of his leadership era, albeit its meaning is still being worked out amongst media, scholars, and internet users. In contrast to the "American dream", which focuses on individual success, the China dream

seems to focus on national glory. According to Xi, "Realizing the great renewal of the Chinese nation is the greatest dream for the Chinese nation in modern history" (as cited in *Xinhua*, 2012, November 29). It is still too early to assess whether the new slogan means that the new leadership will adopt more nationalistic policy approaches. President Hu Jintao's report to the 18th CPC National Congress gives the best hint of Chinese foreign policy under the Xi Jinping era. As Miller (2012: 2) describes, the work report "is a synthetic document that reflects the consensus of the broader party leadership" and "sets forth general guidelines for the party's priorities, emphases, and tasks for the coming five-year period until the next congress". As an incoming general secretary, Xi Jinping oversaw the formulation process of the report (Xinhua, 2012, November 20). Hu (2012) did not mention the Arctic, but, in contrast to earlier reports, took a more assertive approach to foreign affairs. First, he declared that "[W]e are firm in our resolve to uphold China's sovereignty, security and development interests and will never yield to any outside pressure". Second, he promised to protect "China's interests and the legitimate rights and interests of Chinese nationals and legal persons overseas".

# Climate Change

There is strong scientific evidence that climate change is occurring due to human influences, mainly the increasing emissions of carbon dioxide and other greenhouse gases (IPCC, 2007). In the Arctic, climate change occurs faster and more severely than around most other parts of the Earth (ACIA, 2004). As the Arctic plays a key role in many global natural processes, Arctic climate change will have tremendous impacts globally, including on China. The Chinese government recognises that China is "one of the countries most vulnerable to the adverse impact of climate change" (The National Development and Reform Commission, 2012: 2). Due to climate-related extreme weather and natural disasters, 430 million people were affected and economic losses of 309.6 billion yuan were caused in 2011 alone (Ibid.). Climate change also poses a serious risk to food security in China. Because of impacts on sea levels and agriculture, for example, "China is greatly influenced by climate and environmental changes in the North Pole" (China Daily, 2012, February 1). Therefore, the Chinese are eager to learn more about linkages between Arctic climate change, China's agriculture, and extreme weather and floods in China. In addition, the issue of climate change is also considered uncontroversial enough to build up partnership with the Arctic states. In contrast to sensitive issues such as sovereignty and resource exploitation, a number of Chinese scholars have recommended that China focus on climate change in its Arctic policies (Jakobson & Peng, 2012: 16).

In addition to polar regions, other cryospheres, regions which are covered in ice and snow, are affected by climate change faster and more dramatically than in other regions on Earth. The future of the Himalayan cryosphere, also known as the "third pole", is a key concern in the greater Himalayan region, which includes India, China, Pakistan, Bhutan, Nepal, and neighbouring countries. The melting of Himalayan glaciers poses a dramatic human security threat in the region as millions of people are dependent on the Himalayan water sources. Like ice melting in the Arctic, glacier melting in the Himalayas will also raise sea levels significantly. As Iceland President Ólafur Ragnar Grímsson pointed out in April of 2013, "the Arctic, the Himalayas and Antarctica (AHA) are not isolated and separate parts of the globe…" and that, on the contrary, "…their fate and fate of the people and future are closely connected" (Grímsson, 2013).<sup>9</sup>

In international climate politics, China plays an important, though contradictory, role. On the one hand, it is a developing country in which millions of people still live in poverty; on the other hand, due to poor energy efficiency and the intensive use of coal, it has become the world's biggest emitter of

carbon dioxide. In addition, as a leader of the developing world, China also has an important role in setting the tone for other emerging powers, namely the BASIC (Brazil, South Africa, India, and China) countries, and more broadly, for all developing countries' arguments in international negotiations on climate change. China's serious commitment in global efforts to tackle climate change has also become an important precondition for the United States' entry to UN climate negotiations. Looking forward, China's role in international climate politics will be crucial in the future. The continuation of "business as usual" in China would result in a 2.7° C rise in global temperatures by 2050 – even if all the other countries in the world achieved an 80% reduction in their greenhouse gas (GHG) emissions (Watts, 2009). However, it should be noted that GHG emissions per citizen are significantly lower in China than in developed countries, and a significant proportion of China's emissions are actually "offshore emissions" caused by manufacturing goods exported to Western consumers (Wang and Watson, 2007).

Although international climate agreements do not obligate China to cut its emissions, the Chinese government has implemented important policies towards moderating the future growth of the country's greenhouse gas emissions and to promote sustainable development. For example, China's latest Five-Year Plan (2011-2015) pledges to cut energy consumption per unit of GDP by 16% by 2015, and CO<sub>2</sub> emissions by 17%, respectively. The government has also started to restructure China's economy in order to balance economic growth with environmental protection (Wu 2013, May 25). In 2012, a draft for Climate Change Law in China was published, and a nationwide carbon emission trading system is planned to be established in the next Five-Year Plan (2016-2020) (Xinhua 2012, December 6). Obviously, there are still many problems, notably China's poor energy efficiency and heavy reliance on coal, and there are no expectations China's overall emissions will reduce in the near future. Various Chinese scholars, think tanks, and research groups predict China's emissions will peak between 2020 and 2050.

#### Science

In the late 1970s and early 1980s, the USA, New Zealand, Japan and Australia "gave crucial support" to enable China to establish its own Antarctic research programme (Brady, 2012: 104). In 1980, two Chinese scientists took part in Antarctic research activities organised by Australia, and in 1981, the Office of the National Antarctic Expedition Committee (later the Chinese Arctic and Antarctic Administration) was established (the Chinese Arctic and Antarctic Administration, 1999). In 1983, China joined the Antarctic Treaty, and in 1984, China organised its first scientific expedition to the Antarctic. In 1985, China's first Antarctic station was established, followed by a second station in 1989, and a third in 2009. 10 However, China's overall investments in Antarctic research stayed relatively modest until 2005, when the government doubled the Antarctic affairs budget (Brady, 2012: 104). Since 1988, academic works on "Arctic glaciology, climatology, oceanographic science, upper atmospheric physics, as well as on the Arctic biological and environmental studies" started to appear in China (Alexeeva & Lasserre, 2012: 81). Since the early 1990s, China has sent scientists to the Arctic to "collect data and samples, join in multinational projects, and gain experiences" (the Chinese Arctic and Antarctic Administration, 1999). Since 1994, the Chinese have conducted expeditions both in the Arctic and Antarctic regions on-board the research ice-breaker *Xuelong* (Snow Dragon), which was built in Ukraine in 1993. The first, and only, Chinese Arctic scientific research station was founded in 2004 in Ny-Ålesund, Spitsbergen Archipelago of Norway. And from March 2007 to March 2009, a group of Chinese scientists participated in the International Polar Year programme (Feng, 2007).

The primary interest of Chinese polar research is to gain better understanding of climatic changes in the Arctic and their impacts on China. Therefore, China's research "not only concerns China's economic and social development, but also helps deepen humanity's knowledge of climate change" (*China Daily*, 2012, February 1). In 2007, Guo Peiqing, professor of the Law and Politics School, Ocean University of China, suggested that China should not limit its Arctic research only to natural sciences but broaden its research and strategic agenda. "Polar issues are not only a question of natural sciences though it is more like an issue of human society, including dimensions of politics, law, and diplomacy et cetera", he explained (as cited in *Cankao Xiaoxi*, 2008, author's translation). Recently, the government has started to fund research in Arctic-related social sciences, such as international law and geopolitics on the Arctic, and many efforts have been made to increase international cooperation on Arctic-related issues (Jakobson & Peng, 2012). In 2014, a China-Nordic Arctic Research Center will be established in Shanghai to "increase awareness and knowledge of the area and promote cooperation for its sustainable development" (Wang, 2013, June 6).

In the opening address of the Third World Academy of Sciences 9th General Conference held in 2003, President Hu Jintao declared that "over time, each great civilization has greatly influenced and contributed to the global advancement of science and technology" (as cited in TWAS, 2003). Today, as Chinese leaders recognise that higher education and scientific research are essential to China's economic development and emerging global status, China is investing heavily on science and technology. According to Hu Jintao, China's scientific programmes pursue to serve "our people and the global community by putting science and technology to work for the benefit of all humankind" (as cited in TWAS, 2003). Currently, China is in a process of increasing its capabilities in polar research as well. In 2009, Deputy Secretary of State, Oceanic Administration announced that in line with the promotion of the state's comprehensive national power, Xuelong will have "brothers and sisters" (Xinhua, 2009). A new vessel is planned to go into operation in 2014, and will be the first domestically built icebreaker in China (China Daily, 2012 October 23). Furthermore, China is planning to build two new Antarctic research stations (Xinhua, 2013, March 29). As the Antarctic Treaty allows China to establish research stations and do research without any other state's permission, China's polar research continues to focus on the South Pole. To some extent, Antarctic research is a kind of test-platform for China's Arctic activities due to similar environmental conditions (Alexeeva & Lasserre, 2012: 82).

Although the Himalayan mountain glaciers are evidently melting at an accelerated rate, scientific knowledge on climate change impact in the Himalayas and Tibetan plateau is comparatively smaller than in the Polar regions. At first glance, the "two regions are vastly different — one an ocean surrounded by land, the other entirely landlocked; one created by its high latitude, the other by its high altitude; one sparsely populated, with less than four million inhabitants; while 750 million are estimated to live in the Himalayan watershed region (and 2.5 billion rely on water arising in the region as a whole)" (International Cryosphere Climate Initiative, 2013). However, the regions have a lot in common: They both are increasingly affected by climate change, and trans-boundary pollution such as black carbon. Therefore, research in the "third pole" could benefit from scientific findings of polar research, and vice versa.

#### Economic Interests

As the Chinese government considers economic development the main priority in all policies, China's activities in the Arctic are undoubtedly motivated by economic drivers. Firstly, rapid economic growth causes huge energy demand in China and China is looking for new opportunities for oil imports.

According to the U.S. Geological Survey (2008), the "extensive Arctic continental shelves may constitute the geographically largest unexplored prospective area for petroleum remaining on Earth". As marine geoscientist Professor Li Sanzhong of the Oceanic University of China in Qingdao (as cited in Chen, 2013) points out, "A substantial area of the Arctic region had not been legally claimed by any country". According to him, "China has the need and technological ability to explore and mine these resources. It is definitely worth a try." As China does not have the necessary technology needed to extract oil or gas from the Arctic continental shelf, it is likely they will increase energy cooperation with multinational oil enterprises and the Arctic states. China already has extensive energy ties with Russia and the two countries have pledged to boost their energy cooperation in the future (*Xinhua*, 2013, February 19). China has also invested heavily in Canada's tar sands (Levitt, 2013). In addition, Norway could provide China with important energy know-how, but diplomatic relations between China and Norway have been frosty after the Oslo-based Nobel Committee awarded Chinese dissident Liu Xiabo the Nobel Peace Prize in 2010.

Secondly, China has an enormous appetite for other natural resources as well, and there are plenty of important, untapped, minerals such as gold, copper, iron, lead, platinum, nickel, zinc, and diamond in the Arctic (Lindholt, 2006). Presently, China is the biggest supplier of rare-earths in the world. Since 2011, it has set quotas to rare-earth exports to reduce environmental degradation and to preserve resources for domestic consumption, and global prices of rare-earths have climbed sharply (Perkowski, 2012). To consolidate China's monopoly position, Chinese companies have become interested in Greenland's rare-earth deposits (Jun, 2011). For example, a Chinese company has recently sought permission to establish an iron ore mine in Greenland. If sanctioned, the project would be the biggest industrial project in Greenland (Acher & Fraende, 2012). China's huge industrial investments would increase Greenland's economic independence, which "is the path to complete independence from Denmark" (Briscoe, 2013). For China, Greenland's increasing economic dependency on China would provide a "proxy voice" in Arctic affairs (Ibid.).

Thirdly, international shipping plays a very important role in China's economic development. The melting Arctic will offer three main shipping routes which all are of interest to China. For example, the use of the Northern Passage, which is most likely to be open for commercial maritime transportation during summertime, would offer a 6 400 km shorter route to Europe and alleviate China's "Malacca dilemma". Xuelong was the first Chinese icebreaker to cross the Arctic Ocean in 2012. According to a statement of the Polar Research Institute of China (as cited in The Huffington Post, 2012), the trip gained "first-hand information about navigation in Arctic sea lanes as well as the oceanic environment, and carried out useful exploration and practice for our nation's ships that use Arctic passages in the future." Recently, Huigen Yang, Director General of the Polar Research Institute of China, has optimistically estimated that 5 - 15% of China's international trade would use an Arctic shipping route by 2020 (as cited in Doyle, 2013).

#### Pursuit of International Status

China is attempting to become a more influential player in international politics, yet its increasing international status is often referred to as a negative phenomenon – the "China threat". For this reason, the Chinese government has given a lot of attention to this perception in attempts to lessen global fear and improve the state's international image. For instance, Deng (2008: 8) argues that since the mid-1990s, the Chinese government has actively projected the state's international status "as if it were the most desirable value, the one that leads to power, security, and respect". In addition, Gries (2005: 103 -

105) states that nationalism, which he defines as "any behaviour designed to restore, maintain, or advance public images of the nation", is "a key – if not *the* key – motivator of Chinese foreign policy".

In his report to the 18th national congress of the CPC in November 2012, then Chinese President Hu Jintao (2012) called for China to "resolutely safeguard China's maritime rights and interests, and build China into a maritime power". As Hu's announcement raised significantly the profile of maritime issues on China's political agenda, it was greeted with alarm amongst its neighbours and the US.12 Certainly, China's pursuit of maritime power is mostly a regional issue, 13 but we can also draw a conclusion that China seeks to safeguard its maritime rights and interests in the Arctic Ocean in a more determinate manner. According to Hu (2012), China "should enhance our capacity for exploiting marine resources, develop the marine economy, [and] protect the marine ecological environment", which can also be seen as instructions for China's Arctic activities. In early 2013, China's newly elected President Xi Jinping announced that "We will stick to the road of peaceful development, but will never give up our legitimate rights and will never sacrifice our national core interests" (as cited in Xinhua, 2013, January 29). Hence, Xi continues to follow the mantra of peaceful development, which has been a central guideline for the party-state since 2004, but he seems to take a more hard-line posture than his predecessors by adding "legitimate rights" and "core interests". He makes assurances that China will not harm the interests of other countries but will "maintain the multilateral trade system and participate in global economic governance". However, he also warned that "[n]o country should presume that we will engage in trade involving our core interests or that we will swallow the 'bitter fruit' of harming our sovereignty, security or development interests" (Ibid.). Naturally, the Arctic is not included amongst China's core interests, yet it is possible that in the future it will play a more important role in the global economy, and thus, influence China's core interests, particularly that of economic development.

In line with China's other efforts to have its voice better heard in global affairs, many Chinese scholars have encouraged China to take a more active role in Arctic affairs. In 2008, Guo Peiqing, professor of the Law and Politics School, Ocean University of China, suggested that China should abandon its policy of neutralism because "being distant from the polar region is not a reason for us to be indifferent" (as cited in *Cankao Xiaoxi*, 2008, author's translation). According to Guo, as "China is now moving on from a regional major power to a global major power, happenings in the polar regions are of interest to China" (Ibid.). In addition, Chinese Rear Admiral Yin Zhuo argues that "China must play an indispensable role in Arctic exploration as we have one-fifth of the world's population" (as cited in (Jakobson & Peng, 2012: 15).

# **Conclusions**

From the Chinese perspective, China should have a legitimate right to participate in Arctic governance as the melting Arctic has global security impacts and offers opportunities for non-Arctic states as well. However, the Arctic does not represent a top priority for the Chinese government. Presently, the government emphasizes that Chinese Arctic interests are scientific in nature. No doubt, unexploited oil, gas, and mining reservoirs under the Arctic ice shelves and the forthcoming Arctic shipping routes are also of interest to China as they would be important to the continuation of China's economic growth. For the time being, the Chinese government pursues cautious Arctic policies in order to lessen the international fear of China's rising status. But as Wright warns, "this reticence and restraint on China's part will not likely last indefinitely" (2011: 38). He argues that "China is very heavily dependent on international shipping (energy imports and finished goods exports) for its economic, social, and political stability; if and when the Arctic proves to be truly valuable for its natural resources and sea

routes, Beijing will likely become much more assertive" (Ibid.). Furthermore, Jakobson (2013: 15) points out that Xi Jinping has to take the "strong nationalist sentiments amongst Chinese elites" into consideration and he cannot take the risk of "being perceived as a leader who allows China to be humiliated by foreigners". Therefore, we can expect that the new generation of Chinese leadership will assert its rights and interests globally, including China's "right to speak up" in Arctic affairs.

China's observer status in the Arctic Council not only brings privileges but also responsibilities. Hopefully it will encourage China to contribute more on polar research, pay more attention to the protection of the fragile Arctic nature, better respect indigenous people's rights, and shoulder more global responsibility. Besides, as Heininen (2011) puts it, "together with the rapid, and partly man-made, climate change, ice as a natural phenomenon is becoming a concept of global politics". We may even understand ice as a common heritage of humankind, and "a 'World Without Ice' would not only look different, but would bring environmental, economic, cultural and political consequences which have more problems and challenges than possibilities" (Ibid.). It is important to not deny China a seat at the table when discussing any global problems. To use Nye's (2013) piece of advice, the world should "work with China", not just "contain it". Thus, China's voice should be given more attention in global and regional forums, including Arctic affairs, in order to fully engage them with international society.

# Acknowledgements

The author would like to thank Professor Lassi Heininen (University of Lapland) and two anonymous reviewers for their insightful comments, and the participants of the Calotte Academy 2013 for the inspiring discussions. Financial support for the research on which this article is based was provided by the Doctoral Program of Contemporary Asian Studies and University of Tampere, which is gratefully acknowledged herewith.

#### **Notes**

- 1. See, for example, *The Economist.* (2012, September 1). Snow Dragons.
- 2. For a comprehensive review of the evolution of the "China threat theory", the Chinese interpretations of it and China's political and rhetorical responses to it, see Deng, Y. (2006: 186-214). Reputation and the Security Dilemma: China Reacts to the China Threat Theory. In: Johnston, A. I. & R. S. Ross (Eds.). (2006). New Directions in the Study of China's Foreign Policy, Stanford, CA: Stanford University Press.
- 3. The concept of responsible stakeholder was introduced to international politics by Robert B. Zoellick, US Deputy Secretary of State during the George W. Bush administration, in 2005. He defined a responsible stakeholder as the following: "All nations conduct diplomacy to promote their national interests. Responsible stakeholders go further: They recognize that the international system sustains their peaceful prosperity, so they work to sustain that system." See Zoellick, R. B. (2005). Whither China: From Membership to Responsibility? Remarks to National Committee on U.S.-China Relations.

Retrieved (4.23.13) from

http://www.ncuscr.org/files/2005Gala RobertZoellick Whither China1.pdf.

For more information on China's pursuit to cultivate an international image of responsible stakeholder in different policy areas, see, for example, Brady, A-M. (2012). The Beijing Olympics as a campaign of mass distraction. In Brady, A-M. (Ed.). *China's Thought Management*. (pp. 11-35). New York, NY: Routledge; Deng, Y. (2008). *China's Struggle for Status. The Realignment of International Relations*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press; Kopra, S. (2012). Is China a Responsible Developing Country? Climate Change Diplomacy and National Image Building. *Social and Cultural Research Occasional Paper*, no. 13 (pp.1-28); and Wang, H. (2005). National Image Building and Chinese Foreign Policy. In Deng, Y. and F-L. Wang (Eds.). *China Rising. Power and Motivation in Chinese Foreign Policy* (pp. 73-102). Lanham, MD: Rowman & Littlefield Publishers, Inc.

- 4. According to the article 136 of UNCLOS, the area and its resources beyond Arctic states' economic zones are the common heritage of mankind.
- 5. Since 1954, China has followed the Five Principles of Peaceful Coexistence as the most important guidelines for its international cooperation. The Five Principles include: mutual respect for sovereignty and territorial integrity, mutual non-aggression, non-interference in each other's internal affairs, equality and mutual benefit, and peaceful coexistence.
- 6. The author is grateful to an anonymous reviewer for bringing up this point and for providing the original Chinese source.
- 7. For comparison, see Chang, G. G (2010, March 9). China's Arctic Play. *The Diplomat*. Retrieved from <a href="http://thediplomat.com/2010/03/09/china%E2%80%99s-arctic-play/">http://thediplomat.com/2010/03/09/china%E2%80%99s-arctic-play/</a>. Chang translated Yin Zhuo's statement as following: "The Arctic belongs to all the people around the world as no nation has sovereignty over it".
- 8. For an interesting debate over China's assertiveness, see also Johnston, A.I. (Spring, 2013). How New and Assertive Is China's New Assertiveness? *International Security*. 37(4), (pp. 7–48).
- 9. See also the Proceedings from the 6<sup>th</sup> NRF Open Assembly in Hveragerði, Iceland. (2011). http://www.nrf.is/index.php?option=com\_content&view=article&id=206&Itemid=118
- 10. Great Wall Station, located at King George Island, West Antarctica, was established in 1985; Zhongshan Station, located in Larsemann Hills, East Antarctica, was established in 1989; and Kunlun, located at Dome A (the summit of the East Antarctic Ice Sheet), was established in 2009.
- 11. "Malacca dilemma" refers to China's dependency upon the Malacca Strait for seaborne energy imports. As a solution, it is suggested that China should decrease its dependency upon energy imports by investing in alternative energy sources and energy efficiency, find alternative routes to import energy, and build credible naval forces to protect its sea lines. For more information, see, for example, Storey, I. (2006). China's "Malacca Dilemma". *China Brief.* 6 (8). <a href="http://www.jamestown.org/programs/chinabrief/single/?tx">http://www.jamestown.org/programs/chinabrief/single/?tx</a> ttnews[tt news]=31575&tx ttnews[backPid]=196&no cache=1#.UimbrPXYCnI
- 12. See, for example, Hille, K. (2012, November 8). Hu calls for China to be "maritime power". *The Financial Times*, & *The Telegraph*. (2012, November 8). China congress: Hu's plan to transform China into a maritime power.
- 13. Currently, China has disputes with Japan, Vietnam, the Philippines, Brunei, and Taiwan over maritime territory in the South China Sea. In November 2012, a Southeast Asia's top diplomat warned that the South China Sea "could evolve into another Palestine". See Bland, B. (2012, November 28). Asean chief warns on South China Sea spats. *The Financial Times*.

# References

Acher, J & M. Fraende. (2012, June 16). Greenland's minerals loom in China-Denmark ties. *Reuters*. Retrieved from <a href="http://www.reuters.com/article/2012/06/16/us-china-denmark-greenland-idUSBRE85F0F820120616">http://www.reuters.com/article/2012/06/16/us-china-denmark-greenland-idUSBRE85F0F820120616</a>.

- ACIA. (2004). Impacts of a Warming Arctic: Arctic Climate Impact Assessment. Cambridge, UK: Cambridge University Press.
- Alexeeva, O. & F. Lasserre. (2012). China and the Arctic. In L. Heininen. (Ed.). (2012). *The Arctic Yearbook 2012* (pp. 81-91). Retrieved from <a href="http://www.arcticyearbook.com/images/Articles-2012/Alexeeva and Lassere.pdf">http://www.arcticyearbook.com/images/Articles-2012/Alexeeva and Lassere.pdf</a>.
- Arctic Council. (May, 2011). Senior Arctic Officials (SAO) Report to Ministers. Nuuk, Greenland. Retrieved from <a href="http://library.arcticportal.org/1251/">http://library.arcticportal.org/1251/</a>.
- Brady, A-M. (2012). The Emerging Economies of Asia and Antarctica: Challenges and Opportunities. Retrieved from <a href="http://www.imas.utas.edu.au/">http://www.imas.utas.edu.au/</a> data/assets/pdf\_file/0005/249692/11\_Brady\_Final.pdf.
- Brugård, M. (2013, January 22). Norway says yes to China in Arctic Council. *BarentsObserver*. Retrieved from <a href="http://barentsobserver.com/en/arctic/2013/01/norway-says-yes-china-arctic-council-22-01">http://barentsobserver.com/en/arctic/2013/01/norway-says-yes-china-arctic-council-22-01</a>.
- Briscoe, P. (2013, February 1). Paula Briscoe: Greenland—China's Foothold in Europe? *Asia Unbound*. Retrieved from <a href="http://blogs.cfr.org/asia/2013/02/01/paula-briscoe-greenland-chinas-foothold-in-europe/">http://blogs.cfr.org/asia/2013/02/01/paula-briscoe-greenland-chinas-foothold-in-europe/</a>.
- Cankao Xiaoxi. (2008, July 10). "极地未来对中国影响重大": 专访中国海洋大学极地问题专家郭培清. [The future of the polar regions has a significant impact on China: Exclusive interview with Ocean University of China polar expert Guo Peiqing]. Retrieved from <a href="http://express.cetin.net.cn:8080/cetin2/servlet/cetin/action/HtmlDocumentAction?baseid=1">http://express.cetin.net.cn:8080/cetin2/servlet/cetin/action/HtmlDocumentAction?baseid=1</a> &docno=325689.
- Chen, S. (2013, May 19). Landmark decision sees China join Arctic Council as an observer. *South China Morning Post*. Retrieved from <a href="http://www.scmp.com/news/china/article/1240869/landmark-decision-sees-china-join-arctic-council-observer">http://www.scmp.com/news/china/article/1240869/landmark-decision-sees-china-join-arctic-council-observer</a>.
- Cheng, B. (2011, August 25). Arctic Aspirations. Beijing Review. Retrieved from <a href="http://www.bjreview.com/world/txt/2011-08/22/content-385386.htm">http://www.bjreview.com/world/txt/2011-08/22/content-385386.htm</a>.
- China Daily. (2012, 1 February). China defends Arctic research missions. Retrieved from <a href="http://www.chinadaily.com.cn/china/2012-02/01/content\_14514014.htm">http://www.chinadaily.com.cn/china/2012-02/01/content\_14514014.htm</a>.
- China Daily. (2012, October 23). China's second icebreaker enters detail design phase. Retrieved from <a href="http://www.chinadaily.com.cn/business/2012-10/23/content">http://www.chinadaily.com.cn/business/2012-10/23/content</a> 15838949.htm.
- China News Service. (2010, March 5). 海军少将: 开发北冰洋 中国不可"缺位" [Navy rear admiral: China cannot stay absent from developments in the Arctic Ocean]. Retrieved from <a href="http://www.chinanews.com/gn/news/2010/03-05/2154039.shtml">http://www.chinanews.com/gn/news/2010/03-05/2154039.shtml</a>.

Dai, Bingguo. (2009). Closing Remarks for U.S.-China Strategic and Economic Dialogue. Retrieved from <a href="http://www.state.gov/secretary/rm/2009a/july/126599.htm">http://www.state.gov/secretary/rm/2009a/july/126599.htm</a>.

- Deng, Y. (2008). China's Struggle for Status. The Realignment of International Relations. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Doyle, A. (2013, March 12). China plans first commercial trip through Arctic shortcut in 2013. Reuters. Retrieved from <a href="http://www.reuters.com/article/2013/03/12/shipping-china-idUSL6N0C4F9720130312">http://www.reuters.com/article/2013/03/12/shipping-china-idUSL6N0C4F9720130312</a>.
- Feng, T. (2007, March 1). China participates in International Polar Year for the first time. http://news.xinhuanet.com/english/2007-03/01/content\_5789635.htm.
- Global Times. (2009, July 27). New cold wars over Arctic wealth. Retrieved from <a href="http://www.globaltimes.cn/opinion/commentary/2009-07/451602.html">http://www.globaltimes.cn/opinion/commentary/2009-07/451602.html</a>.
- Guo, P. (2011, October 16). 应对北极门罗主义的挑战. [Response to the challenges of the Arctic Monroe Doctrine].. Retrieved from <a href="http://news.sina.com.cn/w/2011-10-16/151023311701.shtml">http://news.sina.com.cn/w/2011-10-16/151023311701.shtml</a>.
- Gries, P. H. (2005). Nationalism and Chinese Foreign Policy. In Deng, Y. & F-L. Wang (Eds.). *China Rising. Power and Motivation in Chinese Foreign Policy* (pp. 103-120). Lanham, MD: Rowman & Littlefield Publishers, Inc..
- Grímsson, O.R. (2013). The AHA Moment: India and our Ice-Covered World. Retrieved from <a href="http://www.aspenindia.org/pdf/aha.pdf">http://www.aspenindia.org/pdf/aha.pdf</a>.
- Heininen, L. & C. Southcott. (2010). Globalization and the Circumpolar North: An Introduction. In L. Heininen & C. Southcott (Eds.). *Globalization and the Circumpolar North*. (pp. 1-21). Fairbanks: University of Alaska Press.
- Heininen, L. (2010). Globalization and Security in the Circumpolar North. In L. Heininen and C. Southcott (Eds.) *Globalization and the Circumpolar North* (pp. 221-264). Fairbanks: University of Alaska Press.
- Heininen, L. (2011). Opening words at the 6<sup>th</sup> NRF Open Assembly. Retrieved from <a href="http://www.nrf.is/images/stories/Books-publications/NRF\_Hveragerdi\_proceedings/Opening\_Words\_LH\_final.pdf">http://www.nrf.is/images/stories/Books-publications/NRF\_Hveragerdi\_proceedings/Opening\_Words\_LH\_final.pdf</a>.
- Hong, Lei. (2013). Foreign Ministry Spokesperson Hong Lei's Remarks on China Being Accepted as an Observer of the Arctic Council. Retrieved from <a href="http://www.fmprc.gov.cn/eng/xwfw/s2510/t1040943.shtml">http://www.fmprc.gov.cn/eng/xwfw/s2510/t1040943.shtml</a>.
- The Huffington Post. (2012, September 27). China's 'Snow Dragon' Icebreaker Ship Becomes First Chinese Vessel To Cross Arctic Ocean. Retrieved from <a href="http://www.huffingtonpost.com/2012/09/27/china-snow-dragon-icebreaker">http://www.huffingtonpost.com/2012/09/27/china-snow-dragon-icebreaker</a> n 1918260.html.
- Hu, J. (2012). Hu Jintao's report at 18th Party Congress. Retrieved from <a href="http://news.xinhuanet.com/english/special/18cpcnc/2012-11/17/c">http://news.xinhuanet.com/english/special/18cpcnc/2012-11/17/c</a> 131981259.htm.
- Hutton, W. (2006). The Writing on the Wall. Why we must Embrace China as a Partner of Face it as an Enemy. New York, NY: Free Press.

International Cryosphere Climate Initiative. (2013). Arctic-Himalayan Connection. Retrieved from <a href="http://iccinet.org/arctic-himalayan-connection">http://iccinet.org/arctic-himalayan-connection</a>.

- IPCC. (2007). IPCC Fourth Assessment Report: Climate Change 2007. Retrieved from <a href="http://www.ipcc.ch/publications">http://www.ipcc.ch/publications</a> and data/publications and data reports.shtml#1.
- Jackson, R. & L. Hook. (2011, November 25). Iceland rejects Chinese investor's land bid. *Financial Times*. Retrieved from <a href="http://www.ft.com/intl/cms/s/0/26b0f8e2-178a-11e1-b157-00144feabdc0.html#axzz2NV9gMGCx">http://www.ft.com/intl/cms/s/0/26b0f8e2-178a-11e1-b157-00144feabdc0.html#axzz2NV9gMGCx</a>.
- Jakobson, L. (2010). China Prepares for an Ice-Free Arctic. SIPRI Insights on Peace and Security (No. 2010/2). Retrieved from <a href="http://books.sipri.org/product\_info?c\_product\_id=402">http://books.sipri.org/product\_info?c\_product\_id=402</a>.
- Jakobson, L. & J. Peng. (2012.) China's Arctic Aspirations. SIPRI Policy Paper (No. 34). Retrieved from <a href="http://books.sipri.org/product\_info?c\_product\_id=449">http://books.sipri.org/product\_info?c\_product\_id=449</a>.
- Jakobson, L. (2013). China's Foreign Policy Dilemma. *Lowy Institute for International Policy* (research paper). Retrieved from <a href="http://lowyinstitute.cachefly.net/files/jakobson\_chinas\_foreign\_policy\_dilemma\_web\_1.pdf">http://lowyinstitute.cachefly.net/files/jakobson\_chinas\_foreign\_policy\_dilemma\_web\_1.pdf</a>.
- Jasques, M. (2009). When China Rules the World. The End of the Western World and the Birth of a New Global Order. New York, NY: The Penguin Press.
- Jun, P. (2011, July 12). Greenland Lures China's Miners with Cold Gold. *Caixin Online*. Retrieved from <a href="http://english.caixin.com/2011-12-07/100335609.html">http://english.caixin.com/2011-12-07/100335609.html</a>.
- Lasserre, F. (2010). China and the Arctic: Threat or Cooperation Potential for Canada? *Canadian International Council*. (China Papers No. 11). Retrieved from <a href="http://www.opencanada.org/wp-content/uploads/2011/05/China-and-the-Arctic-Frederic-Lasserre.pdf">http://www.opencanada.org/wp-content/uploads/2011/05/China-and-the-Arctic-Frederic-Lasserre.pdf</a>.
- Levitt, T. (2013, February 12). China-Canada tar sands deal gets final approval. *Chinadialogue*. Retrieved from <a href="http://www.chinadialogue.net/blog/5700-China-Canada-tar-sands-deal-gets-final-approval/en">http://www.chinadialogue.net/blog/5700-China-Canada-tar-sands-deal-gets-final-approval/en</a>.
- Lindholt, L. 2006. Arctic natural resources in a global perspective. In S. Glomsrød and L. Aslaksen (eds.) *Economy of the North*. Oslo: Statistics Norway (pp. 27-40). Retrieved from <a href="http://library.arcticportal.org/1553/1/economies.pdf">http://library.arcticportal.org/1553/1/economies.pdf</a>
- Miller, A. (2012). The Road to the 18th Party Congress. China Leadership Monitor, No. 36 (pp.1-10).
- Morgenthau, H. J. (1993). *Politics Among Nations. The Struggle for Power and Peace.* Brief Edition revised by Kenneth W. Thompson. Boston, MA: McGraw-Hill.
- Navarro, P. (2007). The Coming China Wars. New Jersey: Financial Times Press.
- Nye, J. S. Jr. (2013, January 25). Work With China, Don't Contain It. *The New York Times*. Retrieved from <a href="http://www.nytimes.com/2013/01/26/opinion/work-with-china-dont-contain-it.html">http://www.nytimes.com/2013/01/26/opinion/work-with-china-dont-contain-it.html</a>.
- PBL Netherlands Environmental Assessment Agency (2007). China now no. 1 in CO2 emissions; USA in second position. Retrieved from <a href="http://www.pbl.nl/en/dossiers/Climatechange/moreinfo/Chinanowno1inCO2emissionsUSAinsecondposition">http://www.pbl.nl/en/dossiers/Climatechange/moreinfo/Chinanowno1inCO2emissionsUSAinsecondposition</a>
- Pei, M. (2010). An Assertive China the 'New Normal'? The Diplomat. Retrieved from <a href="http://thediplomat.com/2010/11/24/an-assertive-china-the-new-normal/">http://thediplomat.com/2010/11/24/an-assertive-china-the-new-normal/</a>.

*People's Daily.* (2012, February 3). China dismisses accusation of its activities in Arctic. Retrieved from <a href="http://english.people.com.cn/90883/7719474.html">http://english.people.com.cn/90883/7719474.html</a>.

- Perkowski, J. (2012, June 21). Behind China's Rare Earth Controversy. *Forbes*. Retrieved from <a href="http://www.forbes.com/sites/jackperkowski/2012/06/21/behind-chinas-rare-earth-controversy/">http://www.forbes.com/sites/jackperkowski/2012/06/21/behind-chinas-rare-earth-controversy/</a>.
- Rainwater, S. (2013). Race to the North. China's Arctic Strategy and Its Implications. *Naval War College Review.* 66(2), (pp. 62-82).
- Swaine, M.D. (2010). Perceptions of an Assertive China. China Leadership Monitor. No. 32 (pp.1-19).
- Swaine, M.D. (2011). China's Assertive Behavior—Part One: On "Core Interests". *China Leadership Monitor*. No. 34 (pp.1-25).
- The Chinese Arctic and Antarctic Administration. (1999). China's Arctic and Antarctic research. Beijing: The Chinese Arctic and Antarctic Administration.
- The National Development and Reform Commission. (2012). China's Policies and Actions for Addressing Climate Change (Report). Retrieved from <a href="http://www.ccchina.gov.cn/WebSite/CCChina/UpFile/File1324.pdf">http://www.ccchina.gov.cn/WebSite/CCChina/UpFile/File1324.pdf</a>.
- TWAS. (2003). Chinese President Hu Jintao Praises TWAS at Opening of Academy's 9<sup>th</sup> General Conference. Retrieved from <a href="http://beijingtwas.sdb.ac.cn/meeting/20anniversary/200409030011.html">http://beijingtwas.sdb.ac.cn/meeting/20anniversary/200409030011.html</a>.
- U.S. Geological Survey. (2008). Circum-Arctic Resource Appraisal: Estimates of Undiscovered Oil and Gas North of the Arctic Circle. Retrieved from <a href="http://pubs.usgs.gov/fs/2008/3049/fs2008-3049.pdf">http://pubs.usgs.gov/fs/2008/3049/fs2008-3049.pdf</a>.
- Wang, T. & J. Watson (2007). Who Owns China's Carbon Emissions? *Tyndall Briefing Note* (No. 23). Retrieved from <a href="http://www.tyndall.ac.uk/sites/default/files/bn23.pdf">http://www.tyndall.ac.uk/sites/default/files/bn23.pdf</a>.
- Wang, Z. (2013, June 6). China to build research center for Arctic region. Retrieved from <a href="http://usa.chinadaily.com.cn/china/2013-06/06/content">http://usa.chinadaily.com.cn/china/2013-06/06/content</a> 16573302.htm.
- Watts, J. (2009, June 9). China alone could bring world to brink of climate calamity, claims US official. *The Guardian*. Retrieved from <a href="http://www.guardian.co.uk/environment/2009/jun/09/china-sandalow-stern-emissions">http://www.guardian.co.uk/environment/2009/jun/09/china-sandalow-stern-emissions</a>.
- Wright, C.D. (2011). The Dragon Eyes the Top of the World. Arctic Policy Debate and Discussion in China. China Maritime Institute, U.S. Naval War College. Retrieved from <a href="http://www.usnwc.edu/Research---Gaming/China-Maritime-Studies-">http://www.usnwc.edu/Research---Gaming/China-Maritime-Studies-</a> <a href="Institute/Publications/documents/China-Maritime-Study-8">Institute/Publications/documents/China-Maritime-Study-8</a> The-Dragon-Eyes-the-Top-of-.pdf.
- Wu, W. (2013). Xi pledges to safeguard the environment. Retrieved from <a href="http://www.chinadaily.com.cn/china/2013-05/25/content">http://www.chinadaily.com.cn/china/2013-05/25/content</a> 16530454.htm.
- Xinhua. (2009, November 19). 我国新建一艘极地科学考察破冰船 计划2013年投入使用. [China builds a new polar scientific expedition icebreaker planned to be in use in 2013]. Retrieved from <a href="http://news.xinhuanet.com/tech/2009-11/19/content">http://news.xinhuanet.com/tech/2009-11/19/content</a> 12495351.htm.

*Xinhua.* (2010, September 26). China plans to build 4th Antarctic research station. Retrieved from <a href="http://news.xinhuanet.com/english2010/china/2010-09/26/c">http://news.xinhuanet.com/english2010/china/2010-09/26/c</a> 13530784.htm.

- Xinhua. (2012, November 20). Formation process of 18th CPC National Congress report revealed. Retrieved from <a href="http://news.xinhuanet.com/english/special/18cpcnc/2012-11/20/c\_123977705.htm">http://news.xinhuanet.com/english/special/18cpcnc/2012-11/20/c\_123977705.htm</a>.
- Xinhua. (2012, November 29). Xi pledges "great renewal of Chinese nation". Retrieved from <a href="http://news.xinhuanet.com/english/china/2012-11/29/c\_132008231.htm">http://news.xinhuanet.com/english/china/2012-11/29/c\_132008231.htm</a>.
- Xinhua. (2012, Devember 6). China eyes nationwide emission trading programs in 2016-2020: official. Retrieved from <a href="http://news.xinhuanet.com/english/china/2012-12/06/c">http://news.xinhuanet.com/english/china/2012-12/06/c</a> 132024197.htm.
- Xinhua. (2013, January 22). China calls for Norway to improve ties. Retrieved from <a href="http://news.xinhuanet.com/english/china/2013-01/22/c">http://news.xinhuanet.com/english/china/2013-01/22/c</a> 132120252.htm.
- Xinhua. (2013, January 29). Xi vows peaceful development while not waiving legitimate rights.

  Retrieved from http://news.xinhuanet.com/english/china/2013-01/29/c\_132136202.htm
- *Xinhua.* (2013, February 19). China, Russia pledge closer energy cooperation. Retrieved from <a href="http://news.xinhuanet.com/english/china/2013-02/19/c">http://news.xinhuanet.com/english/china/2013-02/19/c</a> 132179010.htm.
- Xinhua. (2013, March 29). China to build two more Antarctic research stations by 2015. Retrieved from http://news.xinhuanet.com/english/sci/2013-03/29/c 132271309.htm.